
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 12th June 2013

Present:
Councillor Roberts (Chair)


Councillors Bellamy, Brown, Freer, Lamb, Jelley, Malin, Smith and Zanger
Also Present:
The Mayor and Councillors Bishop, Bunday and Derbyshire.

13.EX.01
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Dearing.

13.EX.02
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Bellamy declared a pecuniary interest as a potential business partnership with Kettering Conference Centre.
13.EX.03
MINUTES

RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 10th April 2013 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

13.EX.04
TOWN AND PARISHH COUNCIL FUNDING
The Committee noted the referral from the Rural Forum that: -

"the Executive Committee be asked to explain to residents in rural areas how and why the decision had been made to withdraw town and parish council grant funding from 2014 and that an item be placed on the agenda for the next meeting on the communication strategy for disseminating this information to residents in advance of the 2014/15 financial year."

The Portfolio Holder for Finance explained that this was regarding the decision made by the Executive to cease town and parish council funding using the scrutiny process and the Constitution.  The decision was up held and town and parish councils were contacted to discuss the way forward.

The decision by the Executive was prompted by the Rural Forum asking for the policy to be revisited.

13.EX.05
WORK PROGRAMME


The Work Programme published on 8th June 2013 was noted, having been e-mailed to members prior to the meeting.

13.EX.06
SUPPORT FOR SPORT APPLICATION FROM VOLLEYBALL ENGLAND

A report was submitted to consider a ‘support for sport’ application from Volleyball England, to effectively continue the financial support that Kettering Borough Council currently provided to Volleyball England, linked to a new four year specification which delivered specific community benefits.

The Mayor attended the meeting and spoke in support of the application from Volleyball England.
Lisa Wainwright, the Chief Executive of Volleyball England attended the meeting and gave a volley ball used at the Olympics as a gift to Kettering Borough Council.  She spoke about the future of the National Training Centre for the next four years in Kettering.

It was noted that the Executive Committee agreed to pay a grant of £30,000 to Volleyball England in September 2009 to help bring the National Training Centre and Competition Centre to Kettering.  The funding covered a period of three years and equated to financial support being provided of £10,000 a year.  The initial three year period had now expired and Volleyball England had submitted a further ‘support for sport’ application to the Council for continuation of the current funding level to cover a four year period.
Preliminary thoughts had been given to using the skills and experience of Volleyball England in town centre events for example as part of Kettering by the Sea.

It was noted that Kettering was the ‘home’ of volleyball and promotional material which included the Kettering Borough Council branding had significant exposure reaching around 4.5 million people.

During discussion, Members supported the application and looked forward to the next four years.
The Chief Executive stated that a tournament would be held in the town centre in the future.

RESOLVED
that the Executive Committee;
(i)
approve the application from Volleyball England for funding of £40,000 over the period 2013-2017 subject to a revised Service Level Agreement that continued to secure community benefits, protect current users and ensure that Kettering Borough Council’s support for Volleyball England was recognised;

(ii)
give delegated authority to the Head of Community Services to;

(a)
agree the details of the phasing of the grant payment over the four year period; and 

(b)
finalise the Service Level Agreement and Service Specification
13.EX.07
TOWN CENTRE REGENERATION


A report was submitted which provided an update on Phase 4 of public realm improvements; 'The Yards' development; the business engagement project; to discuss Purple Flag; to introduce Chimichangas to Kettering and to set out the Capacity Funding Secured.


Members commended the recent consultation in respect of Phase 4 of the Public Realm improvements.  The Purple Flag initiative was endorsed and welcomed.


Members congratulated officers for their hard work and continued success in delivering the Town Centre.


It was noted that Kettering had a clear sense of direction and were prepared to be different, which characterised why we were in the position we were in with less empty shops, more independent shops and international brands.


RESOLVED
that the Executive:-

(i)
supports the continued efforts with regard to Phase 4 of the Public Realm, and recognises the importance of ensuring that the feedback from the current public consultation is fed back into the design to deliver the town centre that Kettering deserves;
(ii) 
recognises the importance of delivering the Soan’s Yard site (‘The Yards’), and supports the hard work being undertaken by all parties in ensuring that it is delivered in the near future;
(iii)
welcomes the prospect of a successful Purple Flag bid, and understands the significant work being done to ensure that it is delivered; and

(iv)
endorses the business survey and welcomes the prospect of a deepened understanding of our businesses; and
(v)
joins us in welcoming Chimichangas to Kettering, and recognises the successful completion of the Market Place Buildings project; and 

(vi)
notes the successful bid for capacity funding, and appreciate the need to continue ensuring there is sufficient resource available to deliver the Council’s ambitious growth plans

13.EX.08
MAINTAINING A DURABLE BUDGET

A report was submitted which:

· Provided Members with a further case study – this time on attracting external funding;

· Provided Members with a reminder of the Council's medium term financial strategy and associated guiding principles;

· Highlighted the success of the Council’s financial strategy, in particular through the delivery of efficiency savings for 2012/13 (together with preliminary commentary on the likely outturn for the year);
· Illustrated the medium term financial modelling and the estimated levels of efficiency savings required for future years.

The report was supported by a presentation by the Acting Head of Finance.

The Portfolio Holder for Finance addressed the Committee on the closure of the financial accounts for 2012/13 to be submitted for external audit validation by the end of June.  The audit process would begin on 1st July 2013 with the 30th September 2013 being the statutory deadline for the audit opinion to be published.  The council would be one of the first to be audited as had been the case in previous years.

It was noted that there were challenging times ahead, but we still had a balanced budget which officers were working hard to maintain.

RESOLVED
that:-

(i)
the success the Council had achieved in attracting external funding be noted;

(ii)
the Council’s Medium Term Financial Strategy and associated guiding principles be noted;

(iii)
the Council's Medium Term Financial Forecast and the progress being made for the delivery of efficiency savings for 2013/14 and future years be noted
(The meeting started at 7:00pm and ended at 8.06 pm)

Signed​: …………………………………………………….

(Chair)
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